Rt Hon Alistair Darling MP

Chancellor of the Exchequer

HM Treasury

1 Horse Guards Road

London

SW1A 2HQ

28 November, 2009

Dear Chancellor,

A year ago today, the British taxpayer became the largest shareholder in the Royal Bank of Scotland. We write to you on this anniversary because we believe that the Treasury is failing to push the recapitalised banks towards supporting the investments our country needs, and ignoring how the banks are choosing to spend public money. In doing so, the government has effectively written a blank cheque with taxpayers’ money to the banks to finance anything from destructive fossil fuel companies driving climate change , to hostile takeovers that threaten UK jobs.

The inaction of the Treasury and UK Financial Investments (UKFI) on these issues not only contravenes institutional shareholder best practice, but ultimately works against the government’s policy objectives on a range of issues of immediate concern to voters, including job creation, energy, healthcare and climate change. Nor will this lack of oversight generate financial benefit to taxpayers, as it is ultimately they who will have to pick up the tab for the banks’ reckless lending practices. The Stern report commissioned by the Treasury makes it clear just how high the price of inaction on climate change will be. 

By disregarding the harmful consequences of some recapitalised bank investments, the Treasury risks being charged with gross negligence in its duty to protect the interests of taxpayers. On this inauspicious anniversary, the government should belatedly seize the chance to turn one of the darkest hours in Britain’s recent history into an opportunity to rebuild a fairer, more stable and low-carbon economy. You can help do this by requiring UKFI to incorporate the highest social and environmental standards into its investment mandate, ownership policies and practices, and ensuring that UKFI demands full disclosure by publicly supported banks on the impacts of their investments on communities, workers and the environment.

Because of the Treasury’s consistent reluctance to engage on this issue to date, we are also sending a version of this letter for publication in The Observer newspaper on Sunday 29 December. 

We very much look forward to your response to this letter, and would welcome an opportunity for further engagement with the Treasury on this issue. Please direct written correspondence to Andrew Simms of the New Economics Foundation.
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